NEWSLETTER
       TOWN OF LEVERETT        www.leverett.ma.us        October 2018
Notes From Around Town

• If you have Leverettnet or internet questions please call OTT at 866-746-3873.
• If you are new to Leverett or have not signed up for Connect CTY emergency notification please go to: https://townofleverett.bbcportal.com
• NEW Dog Officer phone number: (413) 336-1081
• The last day to register to vote in the November 6 election is October 17, 2018. 
• Early Voting will take place at the Town Hall Oct. 22-Nov.1, Mon.-Thurs. 9:30-1:30.
NEXT NEWSLETTER DEADLINES:

1 December 2018    1 February 2019
Send news items and ballot-counting, election-loving volunteers to: Lisa Stratford at P.O. Box 300, Leverett, MA or townclerk@leverett.ma.us or call 548-9150 for guidelines.
From the Select Board

The summer has flown by. We continue to work on plans to get potable water to the residents of Leverett whose water supply is compromised by the plume from the old landfill. We have applied for a grant that would fund extending the Amherst town water line to the residents that have water issues; this would involve both Leverett and Amherst contributing some funding. Margie has been in talks with Amherst officials who seem amenable to this plan. We have looked at various options and this seems to be the best solution. One option that was considered is to drill new wells to supply the water to these houses; the issue here is that a stream would have to be crossed to access the location of these wells which gets tricky as any bridge would have to support heavy equipment; also there is a possibility that the plume could “move” and those wells could ultimately become tainted. Another option is to condemn the properties and take them by eminent domain; this would be costly (close to the amount to connect to the Amherst water line), it would displace residents and the tax revenue from those properties would be lost. We should know in early October if the grant application was successful; in any case we will be coming to a town meeting to seek funding for this project and we sincerely hope that residents will support a solution to this ongoing problem.


The Select Board, the LES School Committee and administration are in regular communication on the budget and other issues. The plan is to keep a constant eye on the budget so that we know what to expect in the coming year. There are variables that can blow a hole in the budget without much warning. Tom Hankinson, Select Board member, has been working with Margot Lacey, Principal, and various consultants on the sprinkler issue before we move forward with a fix. 


In July there was an accident on Cave Hill Rd. which brought down a pole and caused a car fire. The residents on the north side of town were without internet for about 24 hours. The Leverett Fire Dept., helped by mutual aid from Shutesbury, were on the scene and, with the help of the new multifunction rescue truck, got control of the situation. The professionals who maintain our lines worked diligently to get the internet running as soon as possible which involved re-connecting individual lines in the cable. On the afternoon following the accident I drove towards Montague on North Leverett Rd. until I had cell service so I could call in and get an ETR (Estimated Time of Repair) – there were about 3 other cars parked along the road. For myself, and possibly the inhabitants of the other parked cars, having cell service out here would be great. The Select Board contacted American Tower which is a company that will find locations and build towers upon the request of a cell service provider (AT&T, Verizon, etc.). We learned that service providers theoretically respond to continual complaints about the lack of service in an area so……Time to Whine! The phone numbers are elsewhere in the newsletter; pass these to your neighbors in abutting towns – it could work!


Leverett is looking for an IT professional to work with Haas Networks to troubleshoot computer problems that crop up in town departments. We are considering contracting with a service but thought perhaps there was someone in town who could handle this. If you have the skills and are interested, please contact Margie (Town Administrator at 548-9699). 


I would like to remind folks that the minutes for meetings are on the website and that you can “subscribe” to get notifications of upcoming meetings.

Lastly, extremely wet conditions this summer have made many road maintenance activities difficult and, in some cases, has shifted priorities from routine maintenance to emergency repair.  This has slowed seasonal maintenance efforts and has frustrated both drivers and the Highway Department.  The Highway Department is hoping for drier conditions this late summer and fall such that regular maintenance can be accomplished on all paved and dirt roads in town.Thank you for your patience.
Julie Shively, for the Select Board

POT AND THE PLANNING BOARD

In response to the legalization of recreational marijuana and the benefit of additional commerce in town the Planning Board is considering what zoning, if any, the town should adopt.  We are reviewing the state guidelines regarding the different aspects of this new industry – growing, packaging, and retailing – as well as zoning being proposed and adopted by other municipalities.  It is not yet clear whether Leverett is an attractive commercial target.  Our goal is to balance the benefits of new commerce in town with the need to protect the property rights of residents and neighborhoods.   As our tax base relies almost exclusively on residential property, we are also considering whether creating additional Commercial and General Business zoning would encourage new (tax paying) businesses to locate here.  We are mindful of maintaining the rural characteristics of Leverett and any proposed zoning changes must weigh this against the benefit of additional tax revenue.

The Planning Board meets at 7:30 at Town Hall on the second Wednesday each month.  We encourage residents to come by with their ideas and suggestions.  We represent you and want to hear your thoughts.
EMERGENCY NOTIFICATION SYSTEM

Leverett belongs to Connect-CTY a Service to Enhance Emergency Outreach and Communication.
The Connect-CTY service allows emergency and town officials to send and track personalized voice messages to residents in just minutes through a single phone call. The service requires no additional hardware; it can be used from any computer with internet access or telephone. This ensures that emergency officials as well as town officials can send out vital messages, such as severe weather, dam failure or public health warnings as well as school closing and community outreach.

It is important that we have accurate telephone and e-mail information; if your information has changed or if you’re new to town you can log onto to the town’s website www.leverett.ma.us; on the left side click Connect-CTY then click SIGNUP NOW to enter your information. If you do not have internet access or are having trouble entering your information, please call 413-548-1022 X4 and leave your information or e-mail me at assistant@leverett.ma.us  and we will enter it manually. If you have any questions, please contact Sue Nagy at 413-548-1022 X4.
Help Wanted:

Leverett is seeking an IT professional to help troubleshoot computer issues that arise in departments. This would involve working with Haas Networks to learn the ins and outs of the town’s set-up. If you are interested please contact Margie McGinnis at Town Hall.

From Your (relatively) New Transfer Station Coordinator

Greetings! Our Transfer Station is such a fantastic place and I am thrilled to be the new coordinator!

So, business first: Many of you have purchased your new resident Transfer Station stickers in this year’s color, “Really Red.” If you still have last year’s “Tired Teal,” please visit the Transfer Station, or our Town Treasurer, Jason Nochese at the Town Hall, during business hours. A new sticker is $30; a second vehicle a mere $3.

Now to the free stuff: Our re-use/swap sheds!  What sets us apart from other ordinary run-of-the-mill transfer stations? Books! Household/wares! Clothing! Kids Hut!! These fabulous treasure troves do not run themselves! We have some Very Dedicated Volunteers who work tirelessly to keep these places clean, desirable, and accessible. I cannot thank them enough-Thank you! Thank you!!!! But we need more and you can help!

1. When you bring items, please make sure they are clean, odor free, and in working order. Unpacked and placed correctly helps, too.

2. Volunteer! We welcome anybody willing to lend a hand. 20-30 minutes every couple of weeks or whatever you’ve got. We are particularly getting buried in clothing, there’s so much good stuff in there but supply is exceeding demand. Drop me a line and I’ll extend a knotted sheet to pull you in.

3. In possession of a heavy duty rolling garment rack that you just don’t know what to do with? Let’s talk!

Reminder: Transfer Station hours change on November 4th:  Wednesdays will be 2-5pm, Saturday and Sundays 10-1pm

Our website leverett.ma.us/transferstation has plenty of useful information and links.

I can always be reached at transferstation@leverett.ma.us
I remain at your disposal, Annette Herda

Fall “Clean Sweep” Bulky Waste Recycling Day

Franklin County Solid Waste District’s fall “Clean Sweep” Bulky Waste Recycling Day is Saturday, October 20, from 9 a.m. to noon, at three locations: Buckland Recreation Facility at 66 Ashfield Rd. (Rt. 112 South), Northfield Highway Garage at 49 Caldwell Rd., and Whately Transfer Station at 73 Christian Lane.  

Residents from any Solid Waste District member town may bring bulky items such as tires, appliances, scrap metal, furniture, mattresses, carpeting, construction debris, computers, televisions, propane gas tanks, and other large items. Materials will be recycled whenever possible. Residents and businesses do not need to pre-register for the collection.

Disposal fees, cash only, apply for most items. Clean and dry (bagged) textiles and books accepted free for reuse or recycling. A complete list of prices for the most common items is online at: www.franklincountywastedistrict.org/cleansweep.html, and will also be available at participating town halls, town transfer stations, and the district office at 50 Miles Street in Greenfield.
Did you know? Staples accepts computer equipment (no TVs) free of charge: call store for details and volume limits. Various charities and non-profits accept donations of working electronics, including local Salvation Army and Goodwill stores. Before loading up your car, always call these sites to ask if they can accept your item.

For more information, contact the office at (413) 772-2438; email info@franklincountywastedistrict.org; or visit: www.franklincountywastedistrict.org.

HELP LEVERETT GET CELLPHONE SERVICE
Cellphone tower companies have advised the Town that they only build where there is provider demand and complaints of lack of service. They say the best way to get them to look at building a tower in Leverett is to have everyone who doesn’t have service complain to their cell phone providers about the lack, so the providers will start looking for solutions. If you want expanded cellphone coverage in Leverett, please contact your provider! Here are some contact numbers to get you started: Verizon —  800-922-0204. AT&T — 800-331-0500. Sprint — 888-211-4727.
Coming Soon: Village Neighbors!

Village Neighbors, serving seniors in Leverett, Shutesbury, New Salem, and Wendell, is scheduled to begin operations on October 14.  This service will connect volunteers with seniors for various useful tasks - transportation, handypersons, gardening, simple home repairs and maintenance.  Watch for flyers and announcements and the launch event at the Shutesbury Athletic Club.

Fay Zipkowitz, for the Board of Village Neighbors
PRESS RELEASE

Village Neighbors, a non-profit volunteer organization to help elders in Shutesbury, Leverett, New Salem, and Wendell age in place, will hold its Grand Opening Party on October 14, 2018, at the Shutesbury Athletic Club from 4 to 8 pm. The event, free to residents of the four towns, will include dinner, raffles, promotional gifts and oldies music. RSVP to prvillage18@gmail.com or 413-345-6894 to be entered in the raffle and to request a song from the DJ. Suggestions for additions to a vendors list (carpenters, house cleaners, appliance repairers, etc.) will be collected at the event for seniors who need paid services. If you are interested in becoming either a volunteer or a member requesting services, or are just curious about the organization, please come and celebrate the culmination of two years of planning and the roll-out of the Village Neighbors benefits. Representatives of Village Neighbors are available to speak to your organization upon request.

Leverett Energy Committee

We finally have some things to report that don't include lamenting that the Colonial green energy aggregation is still not a reality.

At our last meeting we met with a representative from the non-profit Center for EcoTechnology (CET).  CET (one office based in Northampton) has been around for a long time offering energy audits, doing public presentations about ways to save energy, and helping towns achieve the Green Community status offered by the state.  Committee members were heartened to learn that the organization has recognized that in the last few years the whole green energy picture--so many competing 3rd party suppliers trying to get our attention and our business,  so many different definitions of what is "green energy," so many contrasting requirements and options, so many arguments about using local resources (off-shore New England wind power vs wind generated in Texas, for example), so many variations of opt-out rules and length of time commitment, etc--has become way too confusing for most of us to navigate confidently.   CET's solution for affordable home heating is called Solar Access.  It's a new state-funded program for middle-income residents that provides home owners with solar panel and heat pump ownership, an energy-efficient heating and cooling system, guaranteed state and federal tax incentives, a guaranteed cost-positive outcomes (you end up paying less), and, most helpfully, an energy expert who stays with you throughout the entire process from initial consultation to final installation of your own system.  The only problem may turn out to be the proposal's too-good-to-be-true look.  At the upcoming Harvest Festival, the Energy Committee will have a packet of information for each interested family.

We will soon be introducing our next effort to help us all become knowledgeable about what energy resources it takes to keep our households going, beginning with learning how to read your electric bill, and understanding the ramifications and consequences of our energy choices. 
     Have you heard the curious phrase SHAVE THE PEAK? It is totally relevant to our town-wide efforts to support greater use of green energy. SHAVE THE PEAK is a response to a condition of our collective energy use.  In the winter and the summer--for different reasons--households make their biggest demand from the grid between 4 pm and 9 pm--that's the peak use time. When utilities are overloaded with demand they customarily turn to their other more fossil-fuel intensive sources which, in turn, release more greenhouse gases and other pollutants.  If every resident became aware of this situation, they could "shave the peak" by moving their most energy-intensive activities to a different time in the day.  People already familiar with this dilemma routinely use their clothes driers later in the evening (more relevant in the winter because harder to line-dry clothes outside). In the summer during these hours allow your home to be a little warmer so you aren't adding to "peak use."  (You could also note when it's not dangerously hot that it is after all just the way summer is and put up with it!)  We have been informed that just 1% of the year accounts for 8% of your energy costs and 10% of the year accounts for 40% of your bill (because extreme hot/cold periods differ from year to year). An added perk for parents of these SHAVE THE PEAK suggestions: Observing them can involve your children in age-appropriate compliance. A recent especially insightful  TED talk gave abundant evidence for including kids in the household chores because they associate chores with belonging, being useful, and  being successful in learning new tasks. This not-obviously-related-to-energy issues comment will be emphasized again in an upcoming project the committee is planning that involves each family in town to become more aware of energy use in individual homes. The project will be based on families with children attending LES but is relevant for all the rest of us, too.

Finally, some seasonal reminders. For several reasons leaving fallen leaves on the ground is beneficial to the environment and to wildlife. Leaves provide next year's nutrients and the process of removing leaves--unless you rake them with your own energy--is a disturbingly noisy activity that releases CO2 and other pollutants. Big piles of leaves compact and release methane, but if properly aerated they make super compost when combined with other organic material  e.g.grass clippings, very old hay, straw, wood chips etc.  Also, some animals rely on brushy areas with leaves mixed in for shelter. This is why dumping leaves in an ordinary land fill makes zero sense unless it is in Leverett and other enlightened towns that provide a place for composting materials.  I think most everyone knows these facts, but they can usefully be repeated.

Portia Weiskel for the Energy Committee  548-9737; pweiskel@post.harvard.edu
Update from Tax Relief Committee

Thank you to all Leverett residents who paid a little extra with their last property tax payment, to be donated to the Tax Relief Fund. Due to your generosity, we were able to distribute a total of $6,050 to seven eligible Leverett residents in April, 2018, to assist them with their second payment of their FY’ 2018 property taxes. (Applicants must meet financial eligibility guidelines which include income and asset limits). The Tax Relief Fund currently has a modest balance, which, with your help, we hope to increase, so we will again be able to offer financial assistance to eligible applicants towards payment of their spring, FY 2019 property tax bill. Even a donation of $5 per household adds up to a total of several thousand dollars. Please consider helping your neighbors who may be struggling to pay their property tax bills, a position that many of us may one day find ourselves in.

Note: Since tax relief funds are distributed only once a year in the spring, a notice will be put in a future newsletter regarding when applications will be accepted for assistance with the second payment of property taxes for FY’ 2019.

Barbara Carulli for the Tax Relief Committee
Got a Good Idea? Need Money$?
The Leverett Community Preservation Fund has money for projects that would preserve historical assets, add recreational uses to existing town properties, help in acquiring open space, and assist with affordable housing.  The Community Preservation Committee is looking for proposals for the upcoming year.  To assist anyone who has questions about how to make a proposal, or how the Community Preservation Fund works, the CPC will hold a meeting on Wednesday, November 7 at 7:30 pm at the Town Hall.  Bring your ideas and your questions.

Danielle Barshak, Community Preservation Committee
AFFORDABLE HOUSING TRUST

ATTENTION LEVERETT RESIDENTS! BOTH HOMEOWNERS AND “WOULD-BE” HOMEOWNERS!

TWO UNIQUE AND EXCITING PROGRAMS CAN HELP WITH PURCHASE OF A HOME IN LEVERETT.
We have had four homes purchased in Leverett to date, through the Homeowner Assistance Program (HAP), which will continue to be permanently “affordable,” not only providing an affordable Leverett home to their current occupants/owners but to future owners.

Thanks to the support of Town Meeting, the Affordable Housing Trust has $250,000 available for eligible applicants for our two programs: $150,000 is set aside for the “Homeowner Assistance” Program (HAP) or “Buy Down” Program, and $100,000 is allocated for the new “Down Payment Assistance” Program (DPA). The HAP Program provides a subsidy of 20% of the purchase price of a home in Leverett, up to a maximum of $50,000 (on a home with a maximum purchase price of $270,000), in exchange for a deed restriction which makes the home permanently affordable. The DPA Program provides 5% of the purchase price of a home in Leverett, up to a maximum of $280,000. This is a 0% interest loan which is to be repaid when the property is sold or transferred to a new owner. There is no deed restriction for the DPA Program. 

If you are a homeowner interested in selling your home within the purchase price limits noted above, we would love to hear from you!

Applications for both programs will be accepted on a rolling basis. There is no deadline at this time. Financial guidelines for both programs are the same:  Applicants must have incomes at or below 100% of the Area Median Income (AMI) (adjusted for family size), for Franklin County (at time of application and upon closing on a home). Assets may not exceed $75,000. Third party documentation of income and assets is required. Current income limits are as follows:


	HOUSEHOLD       1 PERSON        2 PERSONS 

100% AMI              $52,360             $59,840
   3 PERSON       4 PERSON         5 PERSON        
    $67,320            $74,800              $ 80,784

                           6 PERSON         

                            $88,768      

	


Applications can be obtained from FCRHRA, which administers both programs, and inquiries can be directed to Melanie Gaier at (413) 223-5217.

Leverett Cultural Council – Seeking Council Members and Applicants

Good News! The Leverett Cultural Council (LCC) has been awarded $4,500 by the Massachusetts Cultural Council for 2019. The funds will be available to Leverett and surrounding area artists, crafts-people, humanists, scientists, and cultural organizations, and for area events that will benefit the Leverett community as well as the individuals, organizations and groups who are awarded grants. The LCC especially encourages collaborative projects between cultural groups and community organizations. Applicants from surrounding communities may also be funded provided that the event benefits the citizens of Leverett.

Approximately one-third of Council funding goes to Leverett Elementary School for events and field-trips (e.g. plays, authors), and one-third to events at the Leverett Public Library (e.g. ukelele night, authors, art instruction). The final third is awarded to individuals and groups that provide cultural events and classes that benefit the citizens of Leverett. Classes with multiple meetings are especially desirable. 

Application for grants is accomplished online at: http://www.massculturalcouncil.org, and the deadline is October 15, 2018 for 2019 projects and events. Awards are announced in January 2019.

The Council is seeking additional Council members. Meetings are once or twice annually (generally in December) to choose and award grants to applicants, and to greet new members to the Council. The present Council is made up of 8 members and we would like to increase that number. The workload is light and fun. Also, the Council would especially benefit from a new Council member who is skilled in MS Excel, and would be willing to assist the Co-Chairs with some very light administrative help.

If interested, please contact mulholland@anthro.umass.edu, or call Mitch or Sue Mulholland at 413-548-9161.

Greetings from the Library!

I took over the directorship from Ashley Blais in June. Ashley and her family have settled in Denmark, and she sends her love. It has been a joy getting to know the patrons and residents of Leverett. I am very happy to have joined this library. I want to thank the Trustees, Friends, volunteers, and Sue LaClaire for the tremendous work they do for this beloved community hub. Thank you to Elaine and Allen Barker for replenishing the flowers and plants in the large pots at the library's entrance on a seasonal basis. Thanks to Dawn Ward for taking excellent care of the library's patio garden this summer. A big thanks to all of the talented musicians who donated their time to bring us nine straight weeks of "Music on the Patio" on Thursday evenings over the summer.

Fast facts:  

We are one of only thirteen libraries (out of a total of 150 CWMARS member libraries) that are open on Sundays.

We have added approximately 300 new items to the collection since August 1 2018.

Library hours & special closings for remainder of 2018:
Tuesdays 3pm-8pm

Wednesdays 10am-3pm

Thursdays 3pm-8pm

Saturdays 10am-3pm

Sundays 12pm-5pm

CLOSED: Sunday, October 7; Sunday, November 11; Thursday, November 22; Tuesday, December 25

Donations Reminder:
We are very grateful for book, audiobook, DVD, and puzzle donations. For the health and wellbeing of our collection, patrons, staff, and volunteers, please remember the following:

· We can only accept items that are clean, in very good condition that have been stored appropriately. Please, nothing moldy or dusty. 

· Limit your donation to one box per month. We are very limited in our storage space, and we process donations about once a month.

· Please do not leave donations outside of the library. We only accept donations during our open hours.

Thank you for donating to the library, and for respecting the above guidelines when doing so!

Homebound patrons:
If you are unable to get to the library due to mobility or health issues, let us bring the library to you! Thanks to volunteers, we can deliver library items to you at your Leverett home. Contact us for more information about this free service: 548-9220 or leverett@cwmars.org
Upcoming Events:
We have ukulele strum-alongs, film nights, author talks, book clubs, and much more planned! Come by and view Leslie Fisette's "Current Works" art exhibit in the community room through October, and attend the opening reception on Thursday, October 4, 7pm. Regular programs include Wednesday morning story hour (sponsored by the Community Network for Children and the Friends of the Leverett Library), Qigong (Tuesdays), Spanish Language (Tuesdays), and Tai Chi (Wednesdays and Saturdays). To read about the latest news and events, email leverett@cwmars.org and ask to receive our electronic newsletter, visit our website leverettlibrary.org, or ask us about events the next time you visit the library. We have also begun posting our events on the Town of Leverett website calendar.
Submitted by Natane Halasz, Library Director

THE LEVERETT ELEMENTARY SCHOOL LIBRARY 
To honor the memory of Michele Leaf, a former Leverett parent and beloved community member, the Leaf Fund was established in 2008. For the past ten years, Michele’s book group has generously given a donation of $100.00 to the Leverett School Library.  Michele loved living in the beautiful environs of Leverett and was fond of outdoor activities.  The book group has requested that the donation be used to purchase books related to the outdoors and outdoor activities. 

Bookplates have been placed in the chosen books.  We wish to thank the book group members: Judi, Linda, Jeannie, Rhea, Beth, and Pat, for contributing to our school library as a way of remembering Michele. 

This year, the last year of the fund, the books selected in Michele’s memory were the following:
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Thank you for these beautiful books and for your contributions for the last ten years. You have infused the Leverett School Library with a wonderful collection! The entire collection will be on display in the school library from June 13th to the 21st.

Sincerely,Donna Rivers, LES librarian

Friends of the Leverett Library

Leaves have begun to fall and the Friends of Leverett Library are gearing up for a terrific year.  We are sad to see the retirement of John Johnson from the board but that means we have an opening!  Please contact me or Natane if you are interested.  Also, we welcome Kathy Weller as our new secretary.  
Our first activity this year is our annual meeting.  On October 21, members are welcome at 3:00 for the meeting and at 3:30 for our speaker, Jarice Hanson, who will update us on the latest trends and traps in social media.  As usual, the presentation will be at the library and refreshments will be served afterwards.

Second, we will begin to collect materials for the annual holiday basket raffle.  If you would like to donate an item for a basket, we will be collecting new, unused items in these categories at the library.  We have chosen baskets with the following themes: Cozy Evening; Chocolate/coffee; Bird watching; Art supplies; Gardening; Pets; Snail mail; Baking; Readers; Italian meal. The baskets will be finished up on November 10 and will be put on display for bids from November 14 to December 16.  If you are a winner, we will call you on December 16 to let you know.

We have used your donations and membership money to purchase an additional movie license to show free movies to our public and we have family passes to the Pioneer Valley Symphony this season. We have also paid for help to keep the patio garden at its tip top for the summer concerts.

Last but not least, this is the beginning of our annual membership drive.  Please renew your membership and introduce your new neighbors and friends to our wonderful library. 

Please use the form below to make your annual contribution. 

MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION/MEMBERSHIP RENEWAL FOR THE CALENDAR YEAR 2019
Please complete this and send to the library at: Box 250  Leverett, MA 01054

Circle membership type:       Individual $10          Family $20         Patron $50         Lifetime $200


If your membership is other than “individual” please tell us how many people should be listed in our statistics for your membership (e.g. family of 4):__________________

NAME_______________________________________________

TELEPHONE________________

ADDRESS____________________________________________

EMAIL ADDRESS_____________________________________________

We ask for your email address so that we can send an acknowledgement of your membership and very occasionally send you information about events and our annual meeting.  We are not allowed to access your email address from library patron records

and we will not share your email address with anyone.            ALL DUES AND DONATIONS ARE TAX DEDUCTIBLE

Leverett Municipal Light Plant (LMLP) Information

The LeverettNet highspeed internet and phone over the internet system is overseen by a three-member municipal light plant board, known as the Leverett Municipal Light Plant (LMLP).  MLP members are appointed by the Select Board.  Current members are Tom Powers, Chair, George Drake and Rob Brooks.  The appointed Manager is Margie McGinnis, who is also the Town Administrator.  Information about the system and how it works is available at leverettnett.net.  If you want to reach the MLP board members, please email us at lmlp@leverett.ma.us.  Please do not report outages to us, but to Otelco at 866-746-3873.  
What Happens When Your Service Goes Out:

When the internet and/or telephone service in your home goes out, you should call Otelco customer service number at 866-746-3873.  In some cases, you may need to leave a message and should get a call back from Otelco.  The Otelco staff will ask you several questions regarding the nature of the outage and may ask you to unplug and replug different components of your system to help diagnose the problem.  If they cannot solve the problem, they will escalate your call to HG&E, the LMLP’s network operator, who also has technicians available that can see the Leverett network and the connections behind it on a broader scale.  They will run some tests on your location to see if they can determine the nature of the outage and possibly solve the problem.  If neither of these entities can solve the problem remotely, HG&E will make the decision to dispatch someone to your house to complete a repair.  If HG&E thinks the problem is associated with the connections between the ONT, back-up power supply, the router or the phone system, they will dispatch a local electrician to come examine these components and hopefully make a repair.  If HG&E determines that the outage is connected to the actual fiber line running to the house, they will dispatch Collins Electric to complete the repair.   If the cause of the outage is determined to be the fault of internal wiring, such as a router or a phone system, or if the fiber disconnect is the subscriber’s fault, such as a painter pulled the fiber out of the ONT, then you will receive an invoice from the MLP for the repair.  All communications during the process will come through Otelco staff.

Recently, the LMLP decided to offer subscribers who experience an outage on the weekend and need the service fixed before Monday an option to accept the higher price to have an electrician come on the weekend.  Generally, electricians will charge time and a half on Saturdays and double time on Sundays and holidays.  Weekend rates can be quite high, so please be prepared if you agree to weekend rates and the fault ends up to be your action or your equipment, to receive an invoice reflecting weekend rates.  

Leverett Historical Commission

The ONE ROOM SCHOOL HOUSE EXHIBIT is now at Leverett Elementary School 

CEMETERY CONSERVATION - Join us in “Adopting-An-Ancestor”, 
B
e the custodian of one of our illustrious forebearers and look after their marker in one of our historic cemeteries.  You are welcome to do so!  No obligation to do anything in particular.  

 Let us know who you choose and where they are buried, so we don’t have people overlapping on the same marker.  Susan Mareneck, 413-367-2403 or Edie Field, 413-548-9452 or “leveretthistoryinfo@gmail.com>.  THANKS!

HISTORICAL ASSETS SURVEY
S

tayed tuned - for the full report on what our town wants to do regarding preserving our historic treasures.  We will be sharing it with the Select Board, Planning Board and other commissions, Seniors, the Leverett Historical Society and Cemetery Association and through a series of public events.  
We are the vehicle, this is your plan 
SHRAB VETERANS RECOGNITION GRANT

C
emetery reconnaissance work with Martha Lyon, Landscape Architect, began on June 1.  Over the summer she visited all of the historic cemeteries in Leverett in preparation for her evaluation of the cemetery landscapes and recommendations for improvements, signage and preservation guidelines.   Her focus was on increasing visitor access and facilitating understanding of the historical significance of people buried there through the placement of signage.  Veterans buried in our cemeteries from the Revolution to the present will be a focus of the interpretative signage to be placed in each cemetery.  
Local artist, Bill Rathbun will design signs in keeping with current Historic District style.  When Martha’s report is complete, the Historical Commission will share it in print, digital format and through a public presentation.   The report will provide us with an important tool in leveraging funds for restoration and conservation of our cemeteries. 

P
ublic Hearing will be held on Wednesday, 10 October 2018, 7pm at Town Hall, 2nd floor regarding preservation options for 257 Montague Road, aka Goding House or “Ely Otham Dickinson Homestead”; also known as “243” Montague Road, a Greek revival style farmhouse built in 1830 and listed in the Massachusetts Registry of Historic Places http://mhc-macris.net/Details.aspx?MhcId=LEV.123.  We would like to hear from abutters, owner, Planning Board members, builders and all other interested parties.
N
ext meeting, 7pm, Town Hall, Monday 22 October 2018
 Susan Mareneck for the Leverett Historical Commission
Leverett Trails Committee
The golden hues of autumn are making their return, along with the cooler weather that invigorates the hiker (and discourages the biting bugs!). A great place to take in the fall colors is at the newly cleared view on the Rattlesnake Hill Conservation Area. On 9/22, LTC volunteers worked with neighbor Hank Berry to clear the encroaching saplings and maintain this gorgeous view of the Peace Pagoda. 

The LTC will have a table at the Harvest Festival on October 13-- stop by to pick up trail maps, join our emailing list, or just to say hello! 

Our next meeting will be on Monday, 10/15. Please check the online Town calendar for updates. All are welcome! Our next work day is scheduled for 9AM at 10/27 at the Gordon King property. 

If you would like to receive emails about guided walks and workdays, or have questions, contact concom@leverett.ma.us. For trail maps and updated information about trails and workdays, go to www.rattlesnakeguttertrust.org/trails. There are also trail maps at the Leverett Library. 

LTC is co-sponsored by the Leverett Conservation Commission and the Rattlesnake Gutter Trust.
Open Space and Recreation Plan Update Committee
The OSRP Update committee continues to make progress with the help of the Franklin Regional Council of Governments and Community Preservation Act funding. We are working on the second draft of Section 4: Environmental Inventory and Analysis, and are beginning work on Section 5: Inventory of Lands of Conservation and Recreation Interest. We are learning lots about our Town as we compile this report-- did you know that Leverett is a likely home to 22 endangered, threatened, or special concern species? 

We need photos! We're looking for photos that depict Leverett landmarks, special places, and the essence of life in Leverett. If you have any photos you'd like to share, please send them to concom@leverett.ma.us. 

The OSRP is an important tool for imagining and planning for the future of Leverett's landscapes. It describes the current character of the Town and sets a framework for determining land use priorities. The OSRP needs input from a wide variety of Leverett citizens to be both accurate and relevant to our populace. If you have any questions, comments, or would like to get involved, email concom@leverett.ma.us or leave a message at 413-548-1022 ext. 3. Check out our progress online at http://leverett.ma.us/g/89/OSRP-Update-Committee
Board of Health

The Board of Health would like to introduce two new members. David Stultz is an RN working at Baystate Springfield and is a member of the Fire Department. Sara Todd is a Nurse midwife working in Westfield at Nosh Medical Group. She is currently building a house in Leverett. Sara and David will be instrumental in promoting various public health topics.
Tick Testing: The Town continues to partially subsidize a portion of Tick testing fees for residents. You only need to submit a tick to the UMASS Lab for Zoological Medicine (www.tickreport.com). To see the results of tick testing by zip code over the last few years please visit www.tickreport.com/stats
Well Woman Care After 40: December 15, 2018 2:00 Library Meeting Room. Join us for an informal and fun discussion on the benefits of routine health screenings and Well Woman Care after 40. Sara Todd, CNM, and Jennifer Jordan, DNP, will speak Topics such as cancer screenings, risk assessment, health maintenance, contraception, and potentially embarrassing (but actually treatable) GYN concerns will all be addressed, with an emphasis on answering your questions. All genders welcome.
Join the fun! The Board of Health has only one more open position on the Board. Apply now!

After many years of service Fay Zipkowitz stepped down from her position on the Board of Health. The Select Board and Board of Health would like you to join us in recognizing Fay’s many contributions to government at a gathering at the Town Hall on Tuesday, October 16, at 6 pm. Please come with some stories about her past accomplishments and bring a light refreshment to share!
FRIENDS OF LEVERETT POND

It’s been a busy summer for FLP as we continue to raise funds to replace the old and failing dam at the north end of the pond.  Built in the 1930s it no longer functions in the way it once did and will continue to degrade, posing a risk to property and roads downstream and the pond itself.  If you have visited the Transfer Station you probably noticed our “coffee shed,” which has been quite successful in raising awareness of the issue and some $$.  We held a very successful wine tasting followed by an art auction at the LCA in the spring were quite successful both as fundraisers and also “fun-raisers” (sorry, couldn’t resist).

The really big news is the earmark Representative Steve Kulik inserted into the state budget which made its way through the legislative maze and was awarded to FLP - $100,000!  This, along with the outpouring of community support, brings us closer to our goal.
We have built an access road to the dam from Montague Road which will allow equipment to move into place once we have sufficient funds to begin the final phase of the project.  It’s a huge undertaking for us.  We are committed to finishing it to insure the long term survival of one of Leverett’s most pristine and stunning assets.

HISTORY MUSEUM
 Information is wanted by the President of the Orange Historical Society. He recently purchased a Leverett postcard with a picture of a 1906 Grout Runabout car. The car was parked at the intersection of North Leverett Road and Chestnut Hill! He is very interested in learning about the whereabouts of this vehicle, one like or similar to it. or any other vintage vehicle. You might have guessed that restoring such treasures is his hobby. He is a tool maker by trade. Any replies this notice may be sent to edithfield1@gmail.com or 413-548-9452. Thanks!

The Leverett History Museum will maintain its summer hours-Friday from 1 to 4 or Saturday from 10 to 2. This Saturday, however, Edie will be at the Riverside Cemetery in Sunderland meeting “The Ghosts of Sunderland,” early residents of the town, and who knows, perhaps some of those will be Fields! Hope you all have time to enjoy the autumn color show!

Community Events
38th Annual

Leverett Harvest Festival
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October 13, 2018
Around the Leverett Elementary School Playground

Fire Dept. Pancake Breakfast 8:00-10:30
to benefit the Leverett Fire Dept. Assoc.

Leverett Elementary School cafeteria
Fire Department  10:30-1:00
There will be a fire extinguisher demonstration and a chance to see vehicles and equipment. 
Festival grounds open    9:30-1:30 
  **We all would enjoy more handmade or unique items for sale, more fun activities for all ages, more tables of tag sale miscellany, more businesses getting their name out there, more people walking around enjoying the day, the food, the company.  If you would like to set up a table please feel free to come and BYO-table.
6th Grade Spaghetti Supper   5:30-7:30
 Come for an evening of food and fun to support the Leverett 6th Grade.
Adults- $10/ Children- $8 in advance ($12/$10 at the door)
Tickets are available from any 6th grader, in the school office, or at the Leverett Library.  Vegetarian and gluten-free options will be served.

** Note to all vendors
Please make sure your vehicles are removed from the parking lot and driveway by 8:45 AM. Thank you.
LEVERETT CRAFTS & ARTS EVENTS

Please visit Leverett Crafts & Arts for fabulous art exhibits and a Holiday Show and Sale at Leverett Crafts & Arts. Coming events:
Friends With A Difference.  Artists Bill Rathbun and Jack Radetsky’s unique painting exhibit. Gallery Hours: October 6-31 1:00–5:00PM Saturdays and Sundays.  Open Reception Sunday Oct 7, 2:00-6:00PM. Free to the public.
Oh Beautiful Glass. Glass artist Sally Prasch joins numerous glass artists from around the U.S. for an eclectic and exciting group show. Gallery Hours - Saturdays and Sundays 1:00-6:00PM, November 1 through 28. Open Reception - Saturday November 3rd, 4:00-6:00PM. Please come and enjoy the beauty of glass. Free to the public.
Traditional LCA Holiday Show and Sale.  December 2, 2018 10:00AM-5:00PM. Featuring art and craft by LCA resident artists including Mudpie Potters. Resident exhibit in both galleries. May extend additional days, so call, check the news, or watch for the OPEN flag. Admission: Free to the public.

In the LCA Barnes and Hall Galleries, 13 Montague Rd., Leverett, MA. For inquiries please call 413-548-9070. Watch also for the OPEN flag and watch the news outlets for additional information on all events.
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LEVERETT, MA 01054
Early Voting will be held in Leverett during dates and times listed below. Stop by the Town Clerk’s Office to vote.
	Date
	Event

	Wednesday, Oct. 17, 2018
	Last day to Register to Vote for State Election 2-4:00 and 7-8:00 PM

	Monday, Oct 22 – Thursday, Nov 1

Saturday, Oct. 27 (8 am-noon)
	Early Voting during Town Clerk hours. M-Th 9:30-1:30

Early Voting Special Additional hours: 8am-noon

	Monday, Nov. 5, 2018-NOON
	Last day/time to vote by Absentee Ballot

	Tuesday, Nov. 6, 2018
	State Election-Polls open 7 am – 8 pm
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